	AGENDA MEETING

September 21, 2009



Agenda meeting of the Mayor and Council held on Monday, September 21, 2009, in the Borough Hall, 167 Main Street, Sayreville.


Mayor O’Brien opened the meeting at 7:34 P.M. followed by a salute to the flag.

Notice of the meeting had been satisfied in accordance with Open Public Meetings Act Chapter 231, P.L. 1975 by advertising in the Home News Tribune, notifying the Sentinel Publishing Co. and the Star Ledger, posting on the bulletin board and filing with the Municipal Clerk.


Roll Call:  Councilperson Drwal, Kelly, Makowski, Siarkiewicz.


Absent:  Councilman Kaiserman,

                           Councilwoman Eicher.


Mayor announced for the record that Councilman Kaiserman and Councilwoman Eicher are both teachers and are both at their school’s open house and that this is an excused absence.

Others Present:  
Mayor O’Brien,




Borough Attorney Verrone, 




Engineer Cornell,




Business Admin. Bertrand,




C.F.O. Kronowski, 




Municipal Clerk Farbaniec. 

PUBLIC HEARING ON THE FOLLOWING ORDINANCE(s): (NONE)

OLD BUSINESS: (NONE)

CONSENT AGENDA RESOLUTIONS – None at this time, see below.
CONSENT AGENDA COMMUNICATIONS & COMMITTEE REPORTS

· ADMINISTRATION & FINANCE – Co. Drwal
1)  APPLICATION(S) FOR BINGO/RAFFLE LICENSES

a) Our Lady of Victories School – H.S.A to conduct an On-Premise Draw

    (50/50) Raffle on April 9, 2010 (RA:1614).


b)  St. Stanislaus Kostka H.S.A.to conduct an Off-Premise 

    50/50 Raffle on December 6, 2009 (RA:1615).

c)  St. Stanislaus Kostka H.S.A. to conduct an On-Premise Draw Raffle

     (Pull Tabs) on December 6, 2009 (RA:1616).

d)  St. Stanislaus Kostka H.S.A. to conduct an On-Premise /

     Non Draw (Wheels & Games) Raffle on December 6, 2009 (RA: 1617)

e)  St. Stanislaus Kostka H.S.A. to conduct an On-Premise Draw

     (Tricky Tray) on December 6, 2009 (RA:1618).

f)  St. Stanislaus Kostka H.S.A. to conduct an Off-Premise Draw

     (Large Prize) Raffle on December 6, 2009 (RA:1619).


-  (a-f) Approved.

2)  STATE OF NEW JERSEY

     DIVISION OF ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL

Received Special Ruling for the 2009/2010 and 2010/2011 License Term authorizing the Mayor and Council to consider the renewal application for the 2009/2010 license term of Victory Entertainment, Inc. 
- Prepare Resolution.

3)  219 WASHINGTON ROAD, LLC

Received Application for Place to Place Transfer of PRCL #1219-33-028-008,  Big Shots

From: 219 Washington Road 

To:  2047 Route 35, P.O. So. Amboy






- Prepare Resolution.

4)  PSP PRIDE CORP.

Received Application for Place to Place Transfer of PRCL #1219-33-045-005,

35 Liquor Wine & Bar 

From: 2047 Route 35, P.O. So. Amboy

To: 219 Washington Road



- Prepare Resolution.

5)  DONNA M. BRODZINSKI, TAX COLLECTOR

Request for authorization to refund a portion of 2008 taxes due to approval of a 100% Disabled Veteran Tax Deduction by the Tax Assessor, effective September 28, 2008.

- Prepare Resolution.


REPORT OF CHAIR. – Councilman Drwal reported having met with the Admin. & Finance Committee and came up with ways to save some money over the years and streamline some of the operations, but Business Admin. Bertrand will be going over those items.
· PLANNING & ZONING – 
6) REPORT OF CHAIR. – Progress reported by Councilwoman Makowski on behalf of Councilman Kaiserman.

· PUBLIC SAFETY

7)  REPORT OF CHAIR. – Progress reported by Councilman Drwal on behalf of Councilwoman Eicher.
· PUBLIC WORKS – Co. Kelly
8) JERRY UST, MUN. DEPT. HEAD-RECREATION

Request to place promotional banners advertising the Hit The Bricks 5 Mile Race on the following telephone poles:

· Washington Rd & Bissett St.

· Washington Rd & Parkway overpass

Due to the time sensitive nature this item was approved tonight, Sept. 21, 2009.

REPORT OF CHAIR.

· RECREATION – Co. Siarkiewicz
9)  REPORT OF CHAIR. - Councilwoman Siarkiewicz reported on various Recreation events in    the upcoming weeks.


Councilwoman also thanked the water department for helping a particular Parlin family.  She said that she received a phone call from a man who was having a problem and the Water Dept. took care of the issue.


Progress.

· WATER & SEWER – Councilwoman Makowski
REPORT OF CHAIR. – Councilwoman Makowski reported on the following:


1)Thanked the Recycling Commission for their participation in the

               “Kennedy Park Clean-up” this past Saturday.

2) Asked for an up-date of the “Red Flex Program”


 - Business Admin. responded that this item would be discussed tonight on his portion of 
the agenda.


3)  Asked of an up-date for the “Shuttle Bus Program”.


 - Business Admin. reported that this item would also be discussed later tonight.

· MAYOR O’BRIEN

· BUSINESS  ADMINISTRATOR'S AGENDA/REPORT

Business Admin. Jeff Bertrand announced the dates for the broadcasting of the Council meetings, which are as follows:

Mayor and Council Meetings:
Wednesday at 6:30 P.M. & 11 PM







Fridays at 2PM and 10PM







Sunday 2PM


Board of Education will be:

Thursday at 6:30 & 11PM







Saturday at 2PM & 10PM

Administration & Finance:  

a. Further discussion on the Community Shuttle Program for Commuters from the Sayreville Park & Ride locations to the NJ Transit Train station in South Amboy as outlined in an approved grant application made to NJ Transit.

Discussion:


Mayor asked if there were vacant spots at the South Amboy train station.


Business Admin. responded that it was his understanding that there were some vacant spots and that they were also planning to improve the station and add more parking.


Mayor questioned if people would use this service if they could just go to the train station and park.


Business Admin. reported that the information Provided by NJ Transit is that if there is not a lack of parking around a train station the shuttle services tended not to work and most of those communities ceased their operation. He said that where there was a lack of parking the service tends to work, such as in Maplewood which is going on their 10th year.


Councilwoman Makowski stated that she hears differently about there not being adequate parking spaces in South Amboy, forcing many commuters to park blocks away.


Mayor asked for confirmation with regarding to the parking issue in South Amboy and that if there is adequate parking this is a mute point.


Councilwoman Makowski reminded everyone that this Shuttle service is being offered on the basis of a grant, with minimum expense to the municipality and that we have the opportunity to cancel out of the program at any time.  She also stated that this vehicle (bus) would also be used during off times to circulate through town to pick up residents through town.

Councilwoman Siarkiewicz reviewed the cost factors.  She also stated that riders parking at the train station had the ability to pick and choose the time they wanted to return home and if they were to use the shuttle bus they would be limited to the time the shuttle runs.


Mayor stated that it was not the cost of the vehicle but the cost of the added payroll and maintenance that was an issue and if people can park by the South Amboy train station they wouldn’t park by the Dunkin Donuts at the Park & Ride and wait for a shuttle bus to take them to the train station then when they return home at night wait for the shuttle bus to take them back to the Park & Ride Site.


Councilwoman Makowski stated this would increase the parking at the Park & Ride.  She expressed her concern that they would lose out on the opportunity.


Mayor asked what the window of opportunity was.


Business Admin. stated that they have been waiting very patiently for an answer one way or the other.


Mayor stated that he would be going down to the South Amboy train station during morning rush this week and asked the council to do the same and take a look and speak with some of the commuters.


Councilman Drwal said that the key point was that they have the opportunity to  try the shuttle bus for a short period and see what happens that maybe people would also carpool to the park & ride from other areas also.


Councilwoman Makowski stated that she had gone down there many months ago and this is why she is pushing this program.


Councilman Kelly asked how much was invested in the park & ride lot and how much it costs to park there per month.


Business Admin. responded $1.1 million to build it plus the operations and $30.00 per month to park.


Councilman Kelly said that one of the complaints he was hearing from the riders at the park & ride was that by the time the bus gets to that spot the bus is full and people would have to stand on the bus or wait for another.  He then asked how much this shuttle program would cost.


Business Admin. stated that the borough would get a grant for $30,000. for the first year, $20,000 the second year and $10,000. the third year and that in the first year the borough’s exposure is about $13,000.  He also explained that the South Amboy expansion when complete should hold about 900 additional parking spaces.


Councilman Kelly said that the park & ride is underutilized and now we’re looking to spend more.


Councilwoman Makowski stated that the concept was to get people who would normally park in South Amboy and pay the fee in South Amboy to apply for and pay the fee at the park and ride in Sayreville and take the shuttle bus directly to the train. She also noted that the fee to park in Sayreville is less than the fee amount in South Amboy.


Councilwoman Siarkiewicz stated that she thought people would like the convenience of being able to pick & choose what time they want to come back or leave by parking at the train station other than the schedule at the park and ride.


Councilwoman Makowski said that the schedule for the shuttle bus adheres to the schedule of the commuter train and that there are many people who keep on an everyday regular schedule, so the benefits would be less vehicles on the road and the underutilized parking lot being used, reduced fee for the commuters and a safe and secure area.  She asked for the Council to give this good consideration.


Councilwoman Makowski stated if the Council were to act on this item at the next meeting that she have the opportunity to phone in here vote because she will be out of town.  She stated for the record that she is very strongly in favor of this program.


Further comments by Councilman Drwal that it is a good business decision to give the shuttle a try.


Councilwoman Siarkiewicz stated that during these hard economic times we decisions have to be made.

Councilwoman Makowski asked that the parking issue in South Amboy be looked at along with the pricing, etc.

Mayor called for the next item.

b. Discussion on the methods to reduce the use of paper and streamlining making for a  more efficient the Council Meeting preparation process. 

Discussion:


Business Admin. stated that at the Admin. & Finance Committee meeting Councilman Drwal suggested that instead of meeting four times per month we should  meet two times per month holding the Agenda & Regular meetings back to back on the 1st and 3rd Mondays.  This would cut paperwork in half, reducing costs because the professionals would only have to come out twice per month as opposed to four times.

Councilman Drwal stated that many other towns meet twice per month and that  the borough officials would be able to be more productively because if you would have noticed that during the summer schedule there is more time to do the research and regular borough work. He said it would reduce advertising costs and make it a lot more efficient.


Mayor asked for a vote that beginning in January the meetings would be held on the 1st and 3rd Monday’s of the month with the Agenda meetings beginning at 7PM immediately followed by Regular Meetings.


Councilman Drwal made a motion to adopt the new schedule.  Seconded by Councilwoman Makowski.


Roll Call:  Councilpersons Drwal, Ayes;




                    Kelly, Ayes;





        Makowski, Ayes;


Councilwoman Siarkiewicz questioned that if the meetings are back to back how will someone get information they would ask at the agenda meeting before the council meeting.


Business Admin stated that the matter would be held over for the next set of meetings.





        Siarkiewicz, Ayes.


Councilwoman Makowski also asked for a scanner to be purchased for the Municipal Clerk in order to start moving forward and eliminate the use  paper.


Business Admin. expressed his concern over the use of laptops during the meetings, due to concerns of people losing their place, screens going blank and other computer glitches.


Councilman Drwal commented on many other types of governments that have gone paperless and that we should start with the transition
c. Authorization to execute an Indemnity and Trust Agreement for continued participation in the Middlesex County Joint Insurance Fund (JIF) for the period of January 1, 2010 through December 31, 2012.

- Resolution.

d. Authorization to execute the Inter-Local (Shared) Services Agreement with Middlesex County for the provision of transportation services associated with the Senior Citizen Transportation Program operated through the Office on Aging for the period January 1, 2010 through December 31, 2012. 
- Resolution.
Public Works:
a. Authorization to execute a Municipal Sponsor Agreement with NJ Transit for the placement of a Bus Shelter at the bus stop located on Ernston Road near Singer Court.  This authorization needs to be accompanied with a resolution requesting the stop.
- Resolution.

b. Review and discussion of request by the Morgan-Parlin Panthers to locate an office trailer in Kennedy Park to be used as their administrative offices for the Pop Warner Cheerleading and Football Programs.  These programs are an off-shoot of the Borough’s Recreation Department.
- Approved
Recreation: none
Water & Sewer:  

a. Authorization to execute a Utility Relocation Agreement with Middlesex County in conjunction with a County Guardrail Improvement Program.
- Resolution.

Public Safety:  

a. Further discussion on the Red Light Camera Program proposal.  If approved, authorization to go to public bid for design and implementation is required.
Discussion – 

Councilwoman Makowski stated that she has been in favor of this program from day one and that there are certain areas that it would be beneficial in and that if it is not costing us anything we should move forward.

Councilwoman Siarkiewicz expressed her concerns.  She said that she spoke with the police dept. and that there are several officers who are not in favor of this program.  She asked the locations.  She had concerns of litigations issues.

Business Admin. gave the following intersection locations for consideration:


Route #35 @ mile marker 48.35, which had 32 issues (1day);


Route #35 & Tyler St., which had 19 incidents;


Washington Rd. & Main St., which had 16 incidents;


Washington Road & Raritan St., which had 20 incidents of which 15 so. bound.

His recommendation was for the Route 35 locations.


Councilwoman Makowski stated that there are quite a few red light offenders.


Councilman Drwal also supported the Route 35 locations.


Councilwoman Siarkiewicz asked if signs would be posted notifying about the use of cameras and how much the borough would be getting from each ticket.

Business Admin. responded that there is a breakdown of violations and the company would be taking a piece of it and do not charge for the equipment or the maintenance.  He further stated that this would be going out to bid.


Councilman Kelly asked the Police Chief for his comments.


Police Chief Edward Szkodny stated they took a serious look at it at the program along with the demonstrations by “Redflex”.  He stated that the police dept. did not feel that the accident rates and the specific traffic lights discussed would justify their installation.  He said that the police department have an enforcement program, in which  a large amount of summonses are issued for violations. He said that due to the low accident rate at the traffic lights and the success of their program it is their opinion that the red light camera program is not necessary.


Discussion on the amount of money the borough would get through a Red Light Camera Program as opposed to summonses.  Followed by a discussion about who gets the ticket the driver or owner of the vehicle through the Red Light Program.


Councilman Drwal stated that this program was popular in a lot of town.


Business Admin. Bertrand explained that it was most popular in areas where there are 4 or 6 lane roadways, 2 or 3 lanes in each direction with a turning lane involved in it with a green arrow.


Mayor asked if the Chief would have an objection in the council approving it in limited areas on a month to month basis and that the RFP be written accordingly.


Discussion followed regarding the video and its review.

b.  NJ Dex Project.

An MOU for the Borough to join with the County and other Municipalities.  Need approval for next week.

 - Resolution.

Planning & Zoning:  none

Personnel:  
a. Department of Water & Sewer – 

1. Sewer Division:  Pumping Station Repairer – Change in employment status from provisional to permanent.  The permanent appointment of Richard Jurkiewicz and Edward Downes to the title of Pumping Station Repairer effective September 29, 2009 as a result of a “desk audit” and the subsequent civil service certification.  Both individuals are currently serving in a provisional capacity in this title.

- Resolution.

b. Department of Code Enforcement & Zoning:

1. Fire Protection Inspector (Part-Time):  – Change in employment status from provisional to permanent.  The permanent appointment of Scott Melski to the title of Fire Protection Inspector effective September 29, 2009 as a result of a civil service certification.  Mr. Melski is currently serving in a provisional capacity in this title.

- Resolution.

c. Department of the Office on Aging:

1. Clerk (Full-time) - Change in employment status from Part-time Permanent to Full-time Permanent to replace Marie Brown who will be retiring after nearly 28 years of service to the Borough.  Ms. Brown’s retirement is scheduled for November 1, 2009 therefore, the appointment will become effective November 2, 2009 (upon Ms. Brown’s retirement).  The part-time position that will be vacated will be eliminated from future budgets resulting in a net savings of over $29,000 annually.

- Resolution.

· C.F.O. WAYNE A. KRONOWSKI

1)  Report on Bond Sale held September 15, 2009.

· BOROUGH ATTORNEY AGENDA/REPORT

1)  Report on a Request made by Councilwoman Makowski regarding 
      the Shade Tree Ordinance.
- Attorney Verrone stated that the Borough can amend its ordinance removing the provision   

  of the ordinance requiring the replacement by saplings in lieu of cash payments and rely 
  instead upon a cash payment additionally she suggested upon reviewing the Shade Tree   

  Ordinance there is a section regarding the fees which needs to be modified to come in   

  compliance with State Statute.  
 Comments by Councilwoman Makowski regarding the need for this Ordinance modification.

 Mayor O’Brien questioned if anyone had an objection with regard to the Ordinance modification.

- Approved.

· BOROUGH ENGINEER AGENDA/REPORT

1.  2007 Roadway Paving & Reconstruction Project – Phase I

     Closeout of Contract and Change Order (Report Attached)

- Resolution.

2.  Improvements to Woodside Park –

     Closeout of Contract and Change Order (Report Attached)

- Resolution.

Councilwoman Makowski asked the engineer if there were any plans to improve Fielk Park.

Engineer Cornell stated not at this time.  But his office has prepared a conceptual plan a number of years ago but monies have never been appropriated for it. He stated that this would be a multi million dollar project.  However, the playground area was reconstructed by the borough a number of years ago with use of a grant for the equipment.

3.  Raritan Street Park & Ride Improvements

     Closeout of Contract and Change Order (Report Attached)

- Resolution.

4.  Main Street Sidewalk Improvements – Receipt of Bids (report attached)

- Resolution.

5.  Ernston Road / Bordentown Avenue Intersection Improvements –

     Status of Project (Copy of Letter)

6.  Crossman Road / Main Street Intersection Light timing (Request from Co. Kaiserman)

     Reported that a study was performed over the summer and found that the timing did not need to be adjusted but now that school is back in session they will perform the study again during the early morning hours with traffic and school busses and report back to Council.

FOR YOUR INFORMATION
· ADMIN. & FINANCE

BOROUGH OF SPOTSWOOD

Received copy of Resolution adopted by the Borough of Spotswood Opposing “Fast-Track” Legislation issued by the NJ State Legislature. 
- No Comments/Receive & File.
· PLANNING & ZONING

NOTICE TO ADJACENT PROPERTY OWNERS 

a)  Application filed by property owner of Block 455, Lots 3,4,5, 400 Lorraine Avenue, to appear before the Zoning Board of Adjustment on Sept. 23, 2009 seeking various relief.


- No Comments/Receive & File.
· PUBLIC WORKS

· PUBLIC SAFETY

SHRI DWARKADHIS TEMPLE 

Received notice of Diwali & Hindu New Year Day Celebration/Religious functions.


- October 14-19, 2009   5PM – 9PM  (October 17, 18 & 24th, 2009 are for celebrations)

MINUTES






Rec. & File
Board of Education
- Agenda & Regular


Aug. 18, 2009




- Regular



Sept. 1, 2009

Board of Health





June 4, 2009

Cultural Arts Council





June 10, 2009

Middlesex County Planning Board



June 9, 2009

Planning Board





September 2, 2009

Shade Tree Commission




August 20, 2009

NEW BUSINESS (None):
PUBLIC PORTION

At this time Mayor O’Brien opened the meeting to the public for any and all questions or comments.

Those appearing were:
· Theresa Strek , 140 McCutcheon Ave.

- Asked the Mayor to set a tone at the meetings now that they are being televised.
Response by mayor O’Brien.

- Asked for an update on the house on the corner of Hart and Smullen St.

Response by Business Admin. Bertrand that the house is no longer on the market and the original homeowner was contacted and explained to that he must get the building taken care of or it may be in the boroughs hands and a lien placed on the property.

- Mrs. Strek commented on the construction office and their enforcement of the Property Maintenance Ordinance.

· Brant Wright, Pulaski Avenue

He stated that over the last month and a half there have been three vehicle incidents. Two involving pedestrians and one an animal.  He asked what can be done about the speeding on Pulaski Avenue.  He said that there are only two speed limit signs on the street which face the same direction.

Mayor asked the Police Chief to take a look at the sign problem and perform a study.


Comments made by Business Admin. Bertrand with regard to one of the accidents.

· Mike Macagnone, 29 Zaleski Drive

He stated he appears tonight on behalf of the Board of Education to thank the council for providing safe passage for the high school students coming from Kennedy Park.

No further questions or comments.


Councilwoman Siarkiewicz moved to close the public portion.  Seconded by Councilwoman Makowski.

Roll Call:  Voice Vote, all Ayes.
EXECUTIVE SESSION ITEMS 
Mayor announced that we would be going into Closed Session.


Borough Attorney Verrone read the following Resolution into record:

RESOLUTION FOR CLOSED SESSION 


WHEREAS, Section 8 of the Open Public Meetings Act, Chapter 231, P.L. 1975 permits the exclusion of the public from a meeting in certain circumstances, and


WHEREAS, this public body is of the opinion that such circumstances presently exist;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Mayor and Borough Council of the Borough of Sayreville, County of Middlesex, State of New Jersey, as follows:


1.  The public portion of this meeting is hereby adjourned in order that the Governing Body may meet in a closed, private session for approximately 5 minutes to discuss the following matters:

· Disclosure of matters that would be unwarranted invasion of privacy.


2.  Following the conclusion of said closed session, the Governing body shall reconvene the open portion of this meeting to consider any other matters which may be properly brought before it at this time.


3.  The nature and content of the discussion which occurs in closed session shall be made public at such time as the need for non-disclosure no longer exists.


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the public be excluded and this resolution shall take effect immediately.







/s/ Councilwoman Paula Siarkiewicz

APPROVED:

/s/ Kennedy O’Brien, Mayor


Councilwoman Siarkiewicz moved the Executive Session Resolution be adopted on Roll Call Vote.  Seconded by Councilwoman Makowski.

Roll Call:   Voice Vote, All Ayes.

Time     8:45PM


RECONVENE

Councilman Kelly moved to reconvene the meeting.  Seconded by Councilwoman Siarkiewicz.

Roll Call:  Voice Vote, all Ayes.

Time:     8:50 PM


Councilwoman Makowski said that she would not be at the meeting next week and asked the borough attorney if there was a way for her to give the status of her vote prior to the meeting.


The borough attorney said that she would need to be part of the meeting beginning at 7:30 via speaker phone and participate in the meeting by telephone.


Agreed.


No further business.

ADJOURNMENT


Councilwoman Siarkiewicz moved to adjourn.  Seconded by Councilwoman Makowski.

Roll Call:  Voice Vote, all Ayes.


Time:      8:52   P.M.












________________________________








             Theresa A. Farbaniec, Municipal Clerk

